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22.

NOTES
gggmguﬂg OF THE MEETING OF THE
° PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT BOARD

TUESDAY 19 FEBRUARY 2013
Held at 7.00 pm in the Council Chamber, Civic Centre, Pavilion Road, West Bridgford

PRESENT:
Councillors D G Wheeler (Chairman), Mrs S P Bailey, B Buschman, R L Butler
(substitute for Councillor S J Robinson), B G Dale, R M Jones, A Maclnnes,
D V Smith, J A Stockwood

ALSO IN ATTENDANCE:
S Huxley Regional Director, Parkwood Leisure
J Palfrey General Manager, Parkwood Leisure

OFFICERS PRESENT:

B Knowles Leisure Contracts Manager

| Meader Performance Officer

V Nightingale Senior Member Support Officer

G Pickering Performance and Reputation Manager

P Steed Executive Manager — Finance and Commercial

APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE:
Councillor S J Robinson

The Chairman, on behalf of the Board, wished Councillor Robinson a speedy
recovery.

Declarations of Interest
There were none declared.
Notes of the Previous Meeting

The notes of the meeting held on Wednesday 28 November 2012 were
accepted as a true record.

Members considered the responses to the actions of the previous meeting and
noted that one action had not been included in the action list. Whilst
discussing the Climate Change Action Strategy Members had wanted the
impact and consequences of developments on climate change to be included
in all Development Control reports. It was agreed that a response would be
included in the action update for this meeting.

With regards to the pool cover at Rushcliffe Leisure Centre Members were
informed that due to the design of the pool a normal cover was not suitable.
However, at one of Parkwood Leisure’s other pools they were trialling a liquid
pool cover. This was a new innovation and Parkwood would evaluate it and
share their experience with officers. Any new opportunity to find a solution
would be explored and considered.
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Leisure Centre Contract — Annual Report by Parkwood Leisure 2013

The Leisure Contracts Manager presented a report outlining the contract for
the management of five of the Council’'s leisure centres. He outlined the ten
strategic objectives that had been identified within the contact and how these
were being achieved. With regard to usage he stated that the total usage was
higher than the target, however it was noted that the number of people
swimming was less than in previous years, although aerobics had increased.
In respect of services for young people usage was slightly lower than the
target, Parkwood were working with sports clubs, the Council's Sports
Development Officer and the Sport Nottinghamshire organisation to increase
participation. One highlight was the junior pump sessions that had been
introduced which allowed young people into the gym at certain times.

Members were informed that the use of information technology was being
expanded with Parkwood introducing apps for smart phones, Facebook pages
and online bookings. The leisure card was well used and provided good value
for money membership opportunities. With all the data available Parkwood
had analysed people’s postcodes and identified that the majority of the users
used a centre that was within five miles of their home.

With regard to improved community involvement and partnership working
Members were informed that 634 people had attended focus group meetings,
including representatives from sporting clubs. Also Parkwood staff had been
proactive and attended various Council working groups, including the Health
Improvement Group and the Safeguarding Children Steering Group.

The Leisure Contracts Manager informed the Board that following the
introduction of the Non Profit Distribution Organisation significant savings had
been achieved for the Council which had improved the financial viability of the
centres. He was pleased to say that this had been achieved whilst increasing
customer satisfaction levels, which had been rated at 81.9% by the Council’s
performance team. All centres had achieved highly commended within the
Quest accreditation and Parkwood had achieved the Investors In People
award.

In respect of the original ten indicators officers felt that these should now be
reviewed as some needed to be considered in conjunction with others, ie
customer satisfaction and financial viability and others were difficult to
measure and did not add value, such as an improved approach to marketing.

Mr Palfrey then gave a presentation outlining the fifth year of the contract. He
outlined some of the successes of the year, these included successful Quest
visits, the development of the ‘Sway Dance’ brand and the launch of the new
Café Vita brand. He informed Members that Nottinghamshire County Council
had started works at Rushcliffe Leisure Centre to carry out repairs and
remedial works to the Centre. With regard to the Café Vita brand he informed
Members that the products had been improved and a new ‘grab and go’ menu
had been introduced to meet customers’ expectations; this had led to an
increase in the usage of the cafes. Following a question Members were
advised that there was a variety of options available, including healthy options
and that customer feedback had been good. Mr Palfrey explained that they
worked with key suppliers on co-promoting brands.
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Following a question Mr Palfrey explained that there had been a 3.4% national
growth in fitness participation. Membership at the centres had remained fairly
consistent with an attrition rate of 5% for the year.

Mr Palfrey informed Members of other highlights for the year, which included
the continuation of the apprenticeship schemes with South Nottingham
College and the Amateur Swimming Association, successful partnership
working the with the Sports Development Officer on Sportivate projects and
successful holiday programmes across all five sites. Members were also
informed that there had been discussions regarding the replacement and
future management of the artificial turf with a third party. Also a new
downstairs gym had been introduced for weight work at Rushcliffe Leisure
Centre.

The Board were informed of the various activities that had been programmed.
Following the Olympics certain sports had increased and there was now a
thriving triathlon group and more adult swimming sessions. Following
customer feedback a couple’s membership price had been introduced as well
as six week junior swimming and family passports.

In respect of Information Technology Members were informed that Parkwood
Community Leisure’s website had been overhauled as its functionality was
declining. The new apps and facebook pages had been introduced and
customers could now download a variety of information, including timetables,
motivational music, etc.

With regards to Customer Satisfaction Mr Palfrey explained how this was
collated. He explained that the Quest maintenance visits provided a very
comprehensive report which outlined areas that were performing well and also
areas for improvement. Customers had a variety of ways of contacting the
centres and it was noted that email contact was increasing. Customer
satisfaction was at 83% which was slightly less than the previous year but this
had to be put into context as two leisure centres were over 40 years old and
three leisure centres were dual use sites. It was recognised that the dual use
sites had certain times when cleanliness was an issue and to overcome this
Parkwood had redeployed cleaners to accommodate this.

Mr Palfrey explained how Parkwood worked in partnership with sporting
organisations, local authorities, general practitioners, trusts, colleges and
universities. He stated that in conjunction with the Thera Trust disabled users
were accessing facilities at Cotgrave Leisure Centre at off peak times, it was
envisaged that this could be replicated at the other sites.

In conclusion, the Board was informed of how the company was continuing to
work towards reducing its carbon footprint through the use of new technology
and training for all staff.

Following a question regarding marketing the Leisure Contracts Manager
explained that Parkwood always had a feature in Rushcliffe Reports, special
promotions and information was placed on the Rushcliffe website and there
was also a twitter campaign. Members queried the use of adverts in Rushcliffe
Reports as often these were more eye catching than articles. In response
officers stated that there were often vouchers included in Rushcliffe Reports
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and that Parkwood and the Council proactively worked together. The
Chairman stated that there were a large number of noticeboards throughout
the Borough that could be used for marketing purposes. He also informed Mr
Huxley and Mr Palfrey of the new youth centre that was opening soon in West
Bridgford which presented an opportunity to target young people.

Members noted that the number of people attending focus groups had
decreased from the previous year and asked how this was going to be
addressed in the future. Mr Palfrey explained that many of the attendees were
from sporting clubs, which were run by volunteers and that as people had less
time available more communications were by email rather than face to face.
However managers were actively engaging with customers and they had set
up an event open dialogue on Facebook. Members asked if the strategic
objective could be expanded to include this information. The Leisure
Contracts Manager explained that they were undertaking a review of the
strategic objectives and that the findings would be presented to the
Partnership Board, where Members were represented by Councillor Mrs J A
Smith. It was envisaged that the objectives would be enhanced to reflect the
changes in customer behaviour to ensure that the objectives remained
meaningful. Members agreed that the objectives needed to be clarified and
simplified but felt that the Board had a role in this. It was felt that young
people and disabled users were important and that there was a need to
maintain the vibrancy of the sporting clubs. Officers were asked to include
usage figures for young people in the Strategic Objectives. The Executive
Manager — Finance and Commercial asked Members to contact him if they
had any comments regarding the Strategic Objectives.

With regard to the modern apprenticeships Members were informed that there
were eight apprenticeships at the present time, with people starting from 16
years of age, and the scheme was for nine to twelve months. This scheme
had led to employment for some of the young people in various roles, including
receptionists, recreation assistants and swimming teachers.

Whilst considering usage Members were concerned that swimming had
declined. The Leisure Contracts Manager explained that there had been pool
closures due to maintenance and relining of certain pools which had affected
the figures. Also these figures did not take into account the very strong learn
to swim programme. He stated that Parkwood was delivering a programme
that the Council had not been able to and were helping to motivate people to
continue swimming. In response to a further question regarding the cost per
user to support activities the Executive Manager — Finance and Commercial
stated that whether people migrated from swimming to fithess the main fixed
costs would remain largely the same. Mr Palfrey stated that they were working
with the Amateur Swimming Association to encourage people to continue
swimming. He outlined the Association’s lifelong journey initiative that had 25
levels. Following a question regarding pricing Members were informed that
the £20.12 initiative had been linked to the Olympics. Following this the price
had been increased to £23 per month, however, this was still a competitive
price and was being well received by customers.

Following a question regarding the different usage figures presented to

Members and those included in Parkwood’s annual report officers stated that
these were based on different times as Parkwood’s year ran from August to
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July whereas the Council’'s year was April to March. The Executive Manager —
Finance and Commercial agreed that the Board’s work programme should be
reviewed to consider the most appropriate timing for scrutiny of Parkwood
Leisure, Glendale Golf and Carillion.

The Chairman thanked Mr Huxley and Mr Palfrey for their informative
presentation and for answering Members’ questions.

Performance Monitoring — Quarter 3 2012/13

The Performance and Reputation Manager presented a report highlighting the
performance for Quarter 3 of 2012/13 with regard to the nine Strategic Tasks
and the 34 Performance Indicators. Of the 34 indicators 27 had data for
Quarter 3, 10 had a positive trend, 7 were not due yet and 1 was awaiting
verification. Officers were pleased to say that there were no new exceptions
this quarter and two new highlights. With regard to the previously reported
exceptions performance was improving, however, in some instances they
would not reach the target for the year.

In respect of the Strategic Tasks five were at amber status, thus needing
further consideration. Members were informed that the Local Plan adoption
would now be delayed due to the exploratory meeting with the Inspector. It
was noted that the Local Development Framework Group had received further
information regarding this issue and that a further update would be available
when the Board considered Quarter 4 performance. Following a question
officers stated that Strategic Task 15 had been delayed as officers were
awaiting a decision by the Primary Care Trust.

In relation to Strategic Task 17 Members queried the use of Experian to
identify vulnerable residents. Officers stated that although the Council had
some information on vulnerable people by using Experian the data was more
robust and provided more informed identification of areas of the community.

With regards to the other two tasks identified as amber Members were
informed that following the new management restructure the Leisure Strategy
would have a greater focus and that the Member Services review within the
Council’s four year plan had been delayed until March 2013. In respect of the
four year plan officers stated that the review of the Legal Service and
Environmental Health Service had identified savings without having an impact
on service delivery, for example health and safety inspections were now only
carried out on high risk establishments and that low risk food inspections were
carried out differently. There had also been a transfer of drainage
responsibilities to Severn Trent Water. Following a question the Executive
Manager — Finance and Commercial stated that the savings were on target
however, some reviews would generate savings in the following year. He also
said that he and the Executive Manager — Transformation would monitor the
four year plan and ensure that the milestones were being met or if they slipped
it would not have an impact on the overall plan.

Members raised concerns regarding the indicators as some appeared to be
difficult to collect, although it was recognised that some were new and needed
time before they could be evaluated. Officers stated that the youth forum had
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disbanded and alternative methods of engagement would need to be
considered.

In respect of the financial information it was noted that this was not as detailed
as the information given to the Corporate Governance Group, however it did
show whether performance was being affected by resources allocated.
Following questions that were raised about the adverse variance for Financial
Services the Executive Manager — Finance and Commercial explained that his
appointment had been made whilst the Interim Head of Financial Services was
still in post, and due to the situation in financial services at the time it had been
decided that both people would be in post to oversee the closedown of the
accounts. This situation had now been resolved. Members felt that an
explanation in the report would have been beneficial.

Members raised concerns about the number of affordable homes that had
been built. Officers explained that there were 142 planned within proposed
developments to be built between 2013 and 2016. Additionally the Council
was continuing to work with Metropolitan Housing Trust on converting old
garage sites; this would yield another 16 homes. The Executive Manager —
Finance and Commercial stated that officers were working with developers of
large schemes to ensure that affordable homes were built. However, the
scheme had to be viable and officers were having to engage in difficult
conversations.

Work Programme

The Board considered its work programme. It was agreed that there would be
an update on Strategic Task 16 — Undertake an economic assessment of the
Borough’s potential for business growth at the Board’s meeting in April. There
should be an update on the Corporate Basket of Indicators in six months and
Climate Change update in November 2013.

The meeting closed at 9.20 pm.

Action Sheet
PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT BOARD - TUESDAY 19 FEBRUARY

2013

Minute Number

Actions

Officer Responsible

22. Notes of the
Previous Meeting

The impact and consequences of developments on
climate change to be included in all Development Control
reports.

Executive Manager
Operations and
Corporate Governance

23. Leisure Centre
Contract — Annual
Report by
Parkwood Leisure
2013

Officers were asked to consider including usage figures for
young people in the Strategic Objectives.

The Board’s work programme should be reviewed to
consider the most appropriate timing for scrutiny of
Parkwood Leisure, Glendale Golf and Carillion.

Leisure Contracts
Manager

Executive Manager
Operations and
Corporate Governance

25. Work Programme

The Board’s work programme to be amended as per
discussion

Member Services




